
AGENDA FOR MEETING OF THE LIVABLE CITY INITIATIVE BOARD 
OF DIRECTORS (LCI BOARD) Wednesday October 26, 2022 at 
6:00 P.M.  WEB-BASED MEETING HOSTED ON ZOOM. Note: Since the meeting is remote, 
participation by a quorum of members is expressly prohibited at the physical location will not be present 
however any member of the public may request, in writing, a physical location and “any electronic 
equipment necessary” to attend the meeting in real time no later than twenty-four (24) hours prior to 
the meeting. Said individual shall have the “same opportunities to provide comment or otherwise 
participate” in the meeting as would be afforded if the meeting was held in person with the following 
exception: Under law, if such person loses the ability to participate because of an interruption, failure or 
degradation of such person’s connection to the meeting by electronic equipment the committee is not 
required to adjourn or postpone the meeting. Please contact Evan Trachten, Livable City Initiative 
Acquisition & Disposition Coordinator: etrachte@newhavenct.gov  Office  (203) 946-8373  

Topic: LCI Board October 26, 2022 

Time: Oct 26, 2022 06:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 

Join Zoom Meeting: 

https://newhavenct.zoom.us/j/87952542908?pwd=RXJtMldsUWVSOGNrSmhDQkRtQ1ZHQT09 

Meeting ID: 879 5254 2908     Password: 1234567a 

  Meeting Materials click here: https://www.newhavenct.gov/government/boards-commissions/boards-
commissions-listed/livable-city-initiative-board 

I. Call to Order 
               II. Approval of Minutes from September 28, 2022 Meeting of LCI Board of Directors 
              III. Action items / New Business  

Property Address Type of Sale Applicant Ward 

 239 Ella T. Grasso 
Boulevard 

Negotiated 48 Grant Street Commons, LLC 5 

39 Grant Street Negotiated 48 Grant Street Commons, LLC 5 

48 Grant Street Unit 
#2 

Negotiated  48 Grant Street Commons, LLC 5 

0 Plymouth Street 
(MBP 273-0019-
00301) 

Negotiated 48 Grant Street Commons, LLC 5 

139 Frank Street Sliver lot Bavaro Properties, Inc. 4 

565 Columbus 
Avenue 

Sliver lot Casa De Oracion Y Adoracion 4 



272 Davenport 
Avenue 

Sliver lot Bongart / Navarro 4 

 64 Elliott Street Sliver lot 62 Elliott, LLC 3 

281 Newhall Street Sliver lot Goldson / Jones 20 

     
          IV. Old Business / Discussion 

Role of LCI Board / CT General Statutes 
Discussion of PAD Guidelines 

           V. Adjourn 

FULL ZOOM MEETING INFORMATION BELOW: 

Evan Trachten is inviting you to a scheduled Zoom meeting. 

If you plan on joining this meeting via a mobile device. Please download the Zoom app from the google 
play store or the Iphone App Store 

 

Topic: LCI Board October 26, 2022 

Time: Oct 26, 2022 06:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 

 

Join Zoom Meeting 

https://newhavenct.zoom.us/j/87952542908?pwd=RXJtMldsUWVSOGNrSmhDQkRtQ1ZHQT09 

 

Meeting ID: 879 5254 2908 

Password: 1234567a 

 

One tap mobile 

+13126266799,,87952542908# US (Chicago) 

+16469313860,,87952542908# US 

 

Dial by your location 

        +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) 

        +1 646 931 3860 US 



        +1 929 205 6099 US (New York) 

        +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) 

        +1 309 205 3325 US 

        +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) 

        +1 386 347 5053 US 

        +1 564 217 2000 US 

        +1 669 444 9171 US 

        +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) 

        +1 719 359 4580 US 

        +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) 

        833 548 0276 US Toll-free 

        833 548 0282 US Toll-free 

        877 853 5257 US Toll-free 

        888 475 4499 US Toll-free 

Meeting ID: 879 5254 2908 

Password: 91215258 

Find your local number: https://newhavenct.zoom.us/u/kdu57OPbS7 

 

Join by Skype for Business 

https://newhavenct.zoom.us/skype/87952542908 



   LCI Board Meeting Minutes  

September 28, 2022 (Via Zoom) 

 

PRESENT:  Hon. Richard Furlow, Nadine Horton, Seth Poole, Hon. Ernie Santiago, 

Arlevia Samuel (Executive Director), Michael Pinto (Office of Corporation Counsel), 

Evan Trachten (LCI staff) 

Absent: Patricia Brett 

Guests: None 

 

Meeting called to order at 6:01 P.M. 

 

Roll call of Members: Alder Richard Furlow, Alder Ernie Santiago 

Nadine Horton, Seth Poole 

 

Review of LCI Board meeting minutes from August 24, 2022. A motion to approve 

was made by Nadine Horton, seconded by Alder Santiago, roll call of members 
was taken, approved unanimously. 
 

New Business 

  
44 Brewster Street and 173 Ivy Street  

Evan told the Board the City of New Haven proposes to acquire 44 
Brewster Street and 173 Ivy Street for the Board of Education. The Board of 
Education plans to move “Adult Education” to a city-owned building at 188 
Bassett Street and this land is needed for parking. LCI has engaged the owner 
and sent an offer to the owner for $150,000. Evan received a call from attorney 
Wendy Clarke who represents the owner Brack Poitier and informed Evan that  
the owner is being opportunistic and is asking for $300,000 plus forgiveness of 
approximately $68,000 of back taxes. The properties are currently in tax 
foreclosure. LCI would like the Board to authorize the City to acquire this property 
and give us the ability to utilize all of our tools, up to and including eminent 
domain. This land was previously leased to be used with 188 Bassett Street. 

Evan noted the court has updated appraisals of this land and the total 
value of the site is valued at $80,000 ($40,000 per parcel). The date of the 
appraisals is September 28, 2022. LCI will continue to engage the owner to 
acquire this land as a friendly acquisition. The Board of Education will cover the 
cost of the acquisition. Attorney Pinto noted we need specific language to 
authorize this acquisition if we utilize eminent domain. 

Nadine asked if the owner does not want to sell this land does that stop 
the development? Evan told the Board the City can utilize eminent domain and 
take the property as a last resort; a judge will decide the fair market value if it 
ends up as a taking (just compensation). City staff believe our offer of $150,000 
is a fair number given the court appraisals. The city hired appraisers but this 
project is time sensitive, so we are moving this forward while our appraisals are 
pending.  The City does not have the ability to purchase this property at a 
foreclosure sale if an auction were to occur. 



Seth asked about what period of tax delinquency does $68,000 represent? 
Evan went to the court website and opened the complaint. The years of non-
payment are from 2013 forward. The lot is currently overgrown and has several 
vehicles on-site. The site is an odd shape and the parcels do not have the typical 
shape of adjacent parcels which would make residential development more 
challenging. The shape also impacts the value. The site is currently blighted with 
overgrown vegetation and junked vehicles. 

Evan noted the City Plan Advisory supports the acquisition and 
recommends approval and suggests landscaping to buffer this site from the 
Canal Line as well of compliance with storm water management and heat island 
regulations. Bicycle parking is also noted in the report. This acquisition will allow 
the Board of Education to stop leasing a site to host the current Adult Education 
center. 

Alder Santiago asked about how long the City waits to foreclosure on a 
taxpayer and why is this time sensitive? Evan said he doesn’t work for the tax 
office but from what he has seen if you miss multiple payments and don’t enter 
into a payment plan, a foreclosure action is likely started by the City of New 
Haven. Evan said the Board of Education needs site control and plans to apply 
for State funding. Alder Santiago asked if this is an eminent domain taking, what 
is the maximum cost to the City? Evan said the court would make the 
determination about value. Attorney Pinto noted there is no guarantee of a strict 
foreclosure so there would be a foreclosure by sale if the foreclosure moves 
forward. Alder Santiago asked if eminent domain would stop the foreclosure sale 
process. Attorney Pinto said yes. The City can’t dictate a maximum acquisition 
cost because the court will decide the value if it was an eminent domain taking.  

 
 
 
A motion was made by Alder Santiago to acquire the property in an 

amount not to exceed $150,000 as a friendly acquisition, and also authorize 
the acquisition to take the property for school purposes and to utilize any 
and all tools available to the City of New Haven including and up to eminent 
domain at fair market value as determined by the judge, seconded by 
Nadine Horton, roll call as taken,  approved unanimously. 

 
 

 

Old Business / Discussion 

 
Seth opened the discussion by reminding the Board that we have been planning to 
discuss the role and responsibility of the LCI Board. Nadine reminded the Board about our 
on-going conversation about transparency around LCI Board and information requested by 
the LCI Board. Nadine will check the minutes because she doesn’t remember the exact 
topic off hand because it has been a several months since this topic was mentioned. 
 



Seth mentioned community blight and the Board helping to enforce the ordinance. Seth 
noted that complaints occur at community management teams. Can the Board help staff 
enforce the regulations based on complaints? Evan noted that historically the Board has 
not been involved in enforcement matters, but the Board has open communication with 
staff. We want to hear from the Board about any concerns within the realm of LCI. Seth 
mentioned 570 Winthrop Avenue, the “cat house”. Evan told the Board the City acquired 
this property via foreclosure and it’s city-owned. The property has been sitting and hasn’t 
been turned around quickly. Evan believes that Beulah submitted an application to 
purchase the property, but the former alder didn’t support the sale. Alder Abdusabor 
wanted the neighbors to be able to purchase the property. Seth noted the property is open 
to the elements and racoons have taken over the structure. Seth asked how this issue can 
be addressed? Evan said the issue should be brought to the Neighborhood Specialist and 
they would work with LCI staff to resolve this issue. Arlevia told the Board we slacked on 
this and there is no excuse for this situation. Arlevia said she will escalate this issue and 
have Frank D’Amore immediately resolve this issue.  

Nadine said we would like to see an organizational chart. Nadine does not want to 
micromanage staff, she wanted clarification about the power of LCI. Nadine noted that 
Paul the Neighborhood Specialist has been great. Nadine wants residents to know which 
department is responsible for certain issues. Arlevia said residents call LCI about all 
issues. LCI is doing more to interact with the community so they know what we do. LCI 
does monthly outreach and is expanding this outreach via social media and on-site 
community events. Arlevia will share a presentation about what LCI does in the future. 
Seth would like to see the workflow in this format. Arlevia has been discussing increasing 
blight foreclosures with Attorney Pinto. 

Seth noted  the Whalley Avenue corridor could use two neighborhood specialists 
because of issues. Arlevia noted that she asked for more Neighborhood Specialists in the 
last budget, but that request wasn’t approved. Arlevia is pairing Housing Code staff with 
the Neighborhood Specialists to address issues in each neighborhood. Nadine said to feel 
free to bring any ideas to the Board and they will bring it to the community. Alder Furlow 
noted some alders have issues with their Neighborhood Specialist. Alder Furlow and the 
alders support the work of LCI and the Neighborhood Specialists, but it wasn’t possible 
during the last budget cycle to add more Neighborhood Specialists. Alder Furlow is happy 
to discuss this topic with Arlevia. The alders fully support Director Samuel. 

Alder Santiago asked if the acquisition item should go the Board of Alders via 
Unanimous Consent (UC). Attorney Pinto noted LCI items come to the Board from the 
PAD process as a second read. Evan mentioned sending the items via the Suspension 
Agenda. Staff will follow up with the second floor. 
 
 
A motion to adjourn mas made by Alder Furlow, seconded by Alder 
Santiago. Roll call was taken, approved unanimously. 
 
Meeting adjourned 6:56PM 
 
 
  
 



 
       PAD MEETING MINUTES  

     August 17, 2022  
                                                                                                                       

PRESENT: Hon. Gerald M. Antunes, BoA; Hon. Anna Festa, BoA, Steve Fontana, 
Economic Development; Nate Hougrand, City Plan; Evan Trachten, LCI; Clay Williams, 
Business Development  
 Absent: Maurine Villani, Tax Office; 
 Guest: Allen McCollum 
 
Meeting called to order at 3:11 PM  
A motion to approve the PAD minutes from July 20, 2022 was made by Clay Williams, seconded 
by Steve Fontana, minutes approved unanimously.  

New Business 
 
44 Brewster Street and 173 Ivy Street Acquisition  

Evan told the committee the City is proposing to acquire these lots for up to $150,000 to be 
used in conjunction with 188 Bassett Street which is a City owned building. The City is planning to 
move Adult Education to 188 Bassett Street and needs more parking. The City is still negotiating 
the purchase price with the owner. Evan reached out to Alder Avshalom-Smith and he supports the 
acquisition. Alder Antunes asked if Evan had talked to the Board of Education because he heard 
they didn’t want to move to this site. Evan has not discussed this with the Board of Education.  
 

Evan told the committee that if Adult Education does not move to this site, the acquisition of 
this land will still benefit the City because 188 Bassett Street needs additional parking. The City 
has acquisition funds for the land. There are federal funds to support the renovation of 188 Bassett 
Street for the Adult Education project. Alder Festa asked who is the owner? Evan said Brack 
Poitier is the owner. Steve asked about 218 Bassett St, does the City have rights to park there? 
Evan didn’t know. Alder Antunes asked, if the plan didn’t happen, would the City have 2 building 
lots? Evan said the City would have a 30,000 square foot lot to develop. The imputed value of the 
lot is more than our proposed purchase price. Evan thinks this is a good investment and we need 
to gain site control. The properties are in tax foreclosure and all taxes will be paid by the seller at 
closing. Evan believes the land is worth about $6 per square foot and the lot is 30,000 square feet. 
Evan said eminent domain was an option, but the City preferred to do a friendly acquisition. We 
are trying to tee this up, the deal isn’t set as of now. If we had a land bank, we might be able to 
purchase the property at a foreclosure sale. Alder Festa asked, what if we had a land bank? Steve 
told the committee the Board of Alders would establish rules for the land bank and a process to 
acquire properties. Steve said this is a smart acquisition and will enhance the value of 188 Bassett 
Street. It makes the site more attractive and this is a great opportunity in terms of an economic 
development opportunity. It was noted this will save the City money in the long run by not leasing a 
site for Adult Education. 

A motion was made by Steve Fontana, seconded by Clay Williams, roll call was 
taken, approved unanimously  
 
 
 
48 Grant Street Unit #2, 39 Grant Street, 239 Ella Grasso Blvd, 0 Plymouth Street 

Evan told the committee this proposal was before the PAD Committee last month, but we 
added an additional piece at 39 Grant Street. There was also a notice issue in the previous 
agenda, the buyers name was incorrectly listed. LCI has been in discussion with the applicant for 



several months about this project. The City owns a condominium unit that represents 22% of the 
building at 48 Grant Street, the applicant owns the other unit that is 78% of the structure. The City 
owned unit previously housed a Hill Health wellness program that is no longer on site. The City is 
proposing to sell the condo unit along with vacant land at 39 Grant Street, 239 Ella Grasso and 0 
Plymouth Street for $350,000.  The City will also release liens on the building that total $113,690. 
The liens on the building predate the applicant’s ownership of this site. The applicant will redevelop 
this site with residential units and the inclusionary zoning ordinance will apply to this project. There 
are some initial conceptual drawings and planned phases to this project. Evan asked the developer 
Allen McCollum to go into detail. 
 Allen McCollum told the committee he plans to rehabilitate the existing structure as senior 
housing for the most part. The project will be done in phases. In phase one the existing structure 
will be rehabilitated. He is hoping to make this a “green” project and that will be a great asset to the 
community. The project will make this area more residential and less industrial. In future phases, 
new construction is proposed and there are several options for further development. 
 
Evan told the committee it is a great opportunity for the City to get out of the building. The 
development can be a PDD or go through the zoning process. PAD would be signing off on the 
sale and a full review of the redevelopment will occur by City Plan and, or, the BoA in the future.  
 
Clay Williams asked what will 39 Grant Street be used for? Allen told the committee it will be open 
space with seating and lighting. Alder Festa asked for clarification about the use as mostly senior 
housing, what level of affordability? Allen said it will be between 5% affordable and 20% affordable. 
Alder Festa also asked about the lien? Evan said the City conducted a demolition and several 
repairs years ago when Hill Health as the occupant of our unit. The lien predates Allen’s 
ownership. The City made repairs so Hill Health could stay in the building, normally a tenant would 
pay for the repairs but because the program benefited the public, the City stepped in to assist Hill 
Health. Alder Festa wanted to make sure a development occurred. Allen assured the committee a 
development would occur. Allen will assume full responsibility. Evan said over the last 10 years 
LCI has a good track record of making sure projects move forward. This development will enhance 
the area which is currently blighted and put the properties back on the tax roll.  
 
Alder Antunes noted this isn’t senior housing for 65 and over, this is for 50 and over. Alder Antunes 
noted there were some problems with 50 and over housing at other sites across the City. Evan 
summarized the proposal; sell these parcels for $350,000 and release all liens, the site will be 
redeveloped in phases starting with the existing structure. The ground floor may remain a business 
use. The property will be back on the tax rolls. The property will be subject to inclusionary zoning. 
Alder Antunes asked if any of the buildings will be razed? Allen said no. 

A motion was made by Clay Williams, seconded by Alder Festa roll call was taken, 
approved unanimously  
 
139 Frank Street 
Evan told the committee LCI is proposing to sell a strip of a sliver lot to Bavaro Properties, Inc. who 
owns 141 Frank Street. They do not have any off-street parking. The City owns two lots, 137 and 
139 Frank Street.  After we chop off 12 feet of 139 Frank Street the remaining lot  at 137-139 
Frank Street will have 54 feet of frontage and 116 feet of depth. LCI plans to sell the remaining lot 
to Neighborhood Housing Services as a building lot. The buyer will pay $1.50 per square foot as a 
non-owner-occupant. There are two houses at 141 Frank Street and the occupants will greatly 
benefit from having off-street parking. Nate wanted to confirm a building lot will result when 
combining the remaining portion of 139 Frank Street with 137 Frank Street. Evan confirmed a 
building lot would exist after a portion of the lot is sold. A motion was made by Alder Antunes, 
seconded by Nate Hougrand, roll call was taken, approved unanimously  



 
 
 
PAD Guidelines / Discussion 
   
Evan told the committee that no movement has occurred since his last update in July. LCI was 
preparing to submit proposed changes for committee review at the beginning of 2022. At the 
beginning of the year the Board of Alders requested the Mayor send an Emergency Order to the 
Board of Alders when utilizing the PAD process as required by the Code of Ordinances. For years 
LCI had not submitted the Emergency Order. Our last submission to the Board of Alders via the 
PAD process contained the Emergency Order. Corporation Counsel will be engaging the Board of 
Alders Leadership about possible further changes to the PAD Guidelines. Further conversations 
need to occur but due to other more pressing matters where hasn’t been any movement. 
 
More information will be shared in the future. This item will remain on our agenda. The proposed 
changes are minimal. 
 
 
A motion to adjourn was made by Clay Williams, seconded by Alder Antunes, all were in 
favor. 
 
Meeting Adjourned 3:49 P.M. 



 
       PAD MEETING MINUTES  

     September 21, 2022  
                                                                                                                       

PRESENT: Hon. Gerald M. Antunes, BoA; Hon. Anna Festa, BoA, Steve Fontana, 
Economic Development; Nate Hougrand, City Plan; Evan Trachten, LCI; Clay Williams, 
Business Development  
 Absent: Maurine Villani, Tax Office 
  
Meeting called to order at 3:09 PM  
 
Roll Call of Committee members 
 
A motion to approve the PAD minutes from August 17, 2022 was made by Steve Fontana, 
seconded by Clay Williams, roll call was taken, minutes approved unanimously.  

New Business 
 
565 Columbus Avenue  
        Evan told the committee the City is proposing to sell this sliver lot to an adjacent 
church named Casa de Oracion y Adoracion as a non-profit sale at $1.00 per square 
foot. The church has been trying to purchase this land for many years. The City’s policy 
was to sell sliver lots at fair market value to religious entities, but Corporation Counsel 
advised staff to treat religious entities as non-profits and sell sliver lots at $1.00 per 
square foot, the lot is 4,356 square feet (building lots are sold at market value). There is 
a federal law known as RLUIPA (Religious Land Use And Institutionalized Persons Act) 
that is the justification for the change and reasoning from Corporation Counsel. The 
other adjacent property is a vacant and blighted garage so LCI didn’t offer to split this lot. 
Alder Rodriguez provided a letter of support for this sale. The church owns the adjacent 
land at 563 Columbus Avenue. The land will be used as a play space for children and for 
parking. 

Nate noted that improvements to the grassy lot such as paving would be subject to further 
review by City Plan if 10 or more parking spaces are created. Evan noted if the church has a big 
event it serves as overflow parking on the grassy area. They have a paved area for parking 
towards the right of their site. Alder Antunes asked if the land will be tax exempt. Evan told the 
committee it would be tax exempt. 
A motion was made by Steve Fontana, seconded by Clay Williams, roll call was taken, 
approved unanimously  
 
272 Davenport Avenue  

Evan told the committee this proposal is to evenly split a sliver lot between two property 
owners. The price per square foot is $1.50 because the applicants are non-owner-occupants. The 
land will be used as a driveway. The applicants will work together to create a common driveway 
along the front of the lot. They will grant each other cross easements over the front portion of the 
lot. The lot is 25 feet wide and 110 feet deep. The applicants will need to install a curb cut and 
modify the existing fencing. The lot is not buildable because it only has 25 feet of frontage. Off-
street parking is needed in this area because there is a lot of density. Each property is a multi-
family property so taking a few cars off-street is good. 

 Alder Festa asked who will maintain this area and what are the guarantees? Evan told the 
committee each owner will be responsible for a portion of the land based on the LDA. Evan 
believes both property owners are responsible and have been keeping up with maintenance. LCI 



could use Housing Code or Anti Blight enforcement if there were problems but that is unlikely 
based on the applicant’s history of being responsible property owners. Nate noted that parking 
regulations require creating a planting buffer along the driveway to shield the properties from light. 
Evan believes the first fifty feet of the lot will be a common driveway and then cars will pull into 
their respective back yards for parking. Alder Festa asked about the taxes for these parcels. Evan 
told the committee a sliver lot abatement will occur with a 10-year exemption followed by a 5-year 
phase-in. The property owners land value does increase greatly when additional square footage is 
added to their existing parcel. Alder Festa was concerned about this policy and the ramifications. 
Alder Antunes asked if we could vote on this sale as one item, Evan said yes. 
A motion was made by Clay Williams, seconded by Steve Fontana, roll call was taken, 
approved unanimously  
 
64 Elliott Street 
Evan told the committee LCI is proposing to sell this sliver lot to 62 Elliott, LLC for $1.50 per 
square foot. The applicant recently renovated the adjacent property at 62 Elliott Street and 
converted it to a three-family property. This land will provide additional yard area. LCI didn’t offer 
this land to the abutting properties on Sylvan Avenue because the City likes to maintain 
conforming property lines based on previous sales and experience splitting lots. LCI contacted 
Alder Hurt about this sale. The applicant owners 2 other properties on Elliott Street. The lot has 30 
feet of frontage so it’s not a buildable. 
A motion was made by Steve Fontana, seconded by Alder Antunes, roll call was taken, 
approved unanimously  
 
 
281 Newhall Street 
Evan told the committee LCI is proposing to sell this sliver lot to the adjacent owner occupants at 
402 and 406 Huntington Street for $0.25 per square foot.  Alder Antunes told the committee he 
once lived at 402 Huntington Street. Evan told the committee these parcels have smaller back 
yards than the other properties on Huntington Street and can use the additional land for yard area. 
The split is not even, their portions will match their existing lot width. The Alder is supportive of the 
sale.  It is important to support the homeowner and allow them to gain a little more land. There is a 
community garden at 49 Bassett Street that never expanded to this site, so the Alder is supportive 
of the applicants putting this land to use as yard area. 
A motion was made by Alder Antunes, seconded by, Alder Festa, roll call was taken, 
approved unanimously  
 
PAD Guidelines / Discussion 
  Evan told the committee that no movement has occurred since his last update in July.  Evan 
talked to Mike Pinto and he will try to have further conversations with Al Lucas and Leadership. 
Clay asked if we want to get rid of the sliver lot tax abatement, given sliver lots are sold at a 
discounted price. Evan noted the tax abatement is a product of the Urban Homestead Act, this is 
not in the PAD Guidelines, and therefore may require other legislative action. Clay will ask Pat 
Solomon to provide us information about sliver lot tax abatements. Clay and Alder Festa think we 
should examine this issue given buyers receive discount pricing on sliver parcels. Evan noted the 
assessed value of these parcels is much greater than the added value to a buyers existing parcel. 
 
A motion to adjourn was made by Clay Williams, seconded by Steve Fontana, all were in 
favor. 
 
Meeting Adjourned 3:39 P.M. 


































































































































